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POLICY TRANSMITTAL NO.: UP-03-32

SUBJECT:  Reporting of Illegally Residing Non-Citizens

The federal departments of Health and Human Services, Labor, Housing and Urban Development, Justice, Homeland Security (formerly the Immigration and Naturalization Service), and the Social Security Administration have issued formal, joint guidance on when and who needs to report illegally residing non-citizens.  The federal Department of Health and Human Services’ Office of Civil Rights has also clarified Section 404 of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996 (PRWORA), as amended by the section 5564 of the Balanced Budget Act of 1997, Public Law 105-33.  Section 404 of PRWORA explains when non-citizens here illegally in the United States must be reported to the Bureau of Citizenship and Immigration Services (BCIS) of the Department of Homeland Security by certain state entities such as this department.

Under this clarification, illegally residing non-citizens may only be reported to BCIS if the state “knows” that the non-citizen is illegal as determined by a set of specific criteria.  For example, for a state to “know” that a non-citizen is in the United States illegally, there must be a formal written finding of fact or conclusion of law made by the BCIS or the Executive Office of Immigration Review.  States are not to accept information from the Systematic Alien Verification for Entitlements (SAVE) system or even the client’s own statement that he or she is in the country illegally as proof of illegal immigration status as this information may not necessarily be based on a formal written finding by BCIS.  If the non-citizen claims there is no formal written finding from BCIS, staff should not request further documentation and should not report the non-citizen to Central Office. 

As a result of this federal clarification, it will be exceedingly rare to have a situation exist that satisfies this new reporting criteria resulting in an illegally residing non-citizen being reported by regional staff to Central Office and ultimately to BCIS.  In the unusual event that a non-citizen meets the criteria for reporting, under no circumstances should regional office staff ever report a non-citizen directly to BCIS.  Any non-citizen meeting the criteria for reporting should be reported only to Central Office.   In addition, the Department of Health and Human Services’ Office of Civil Rights has clarified that reporting of illegal non-citizens applies only to the Temporary Family Assistance (TFA) and the Food Stamp programs. It does not apply to HUSKY, Medicaid, State Supplement, or any other department program.  

Please note that this transmittal and clarification only pertains to the reporting requirements of illegally residing non-citizens.  Although an illegally residing non-citizen may or may not meet the new reporting criteria, existing policy, procedures, and verification guidelines should continue to be followed when determining if a non-citizen, whether here legally or not, is eligible for assistance. 

Implementation Instructions

Effective immediately, staff should use these new reporting criteria for all active TFA and Food Stamp cases and applications.
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DISPOSTION: 
This Policy Transmittal may be recycled once the UPM has been updated.
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